CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB

AGENDA

MINUTES

ANNUAL REPORT

For the year ended 31st May, 2018

Address of ground: CARDIFF ARMS PARK
Telephone number: Cardiff (029) 20233101
Email: abbie.gibbins@cardiffathleticclub.co.uk
Web: www.cardiffathleticclub.co.uk



CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB

President
MR. MERVYN G. B. WARFIELD*

Vice Presidents

THE LORD MAYOR OF CARDIFF

THE MARQUESS OF BUTE (D.L., C.St.J., I.P) A.J. PRIDAY

B. BENNETT G. STONE
K.J.W MORGAN
R WILLIAMS M JOHN

Management Committee

Chairman
K.J.W. MORGAN

Vice Chairman: J. ALLEN

D. O. HERBERT*

M. JOHN*
JREES

Those marked * are Trustees of the Club and, as such, are ex-officio Members of
the Committee.

J.ALLAN D.R.J. HERBERT
C. SUTTON S. DOWN

S. DARWENT S. FINCH

C. DAVIES J.H. WILLIAMS
L. HAZELL C. NORMAN

I. TABOR

Co-opted Members:
C.NOTT

Of the above, each elected Member holds office for two years and the co-opted
President Members hold office for one year.

MR. MERVYN G. B. WARFIELD




CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB

CARDIFF ARMS PARK
CARDIFF
CF10 1JA

Date as Postmark

NOTICE is hereby given that the ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING of

the above Club will be held in the Clubhouse on Wednesday 27" February
commencing at 7.00pm. Your Cardiff Athletic Club current membership card
must be shown in order to gain entry to the meeting.

AGENDA
1. To read the Notice convening the Annual General Meeting.
2. Apologies for absence.
3. To approve and, if correct, sign the Minutes of the last Annual

General Meeting held on 7th February 2018

4. To receive the Annual Report.

S. To receive the Annual Statement of Accounts.

6. To elect Vice Presidents.

7. To appoint Auditors.

8. To confirm election of Members to the Management Committec.

The Members nominated for election to the Management Committce are as

follows:-

Bowls Section:

Cricket Section:
Hockey Section:

Tennis Section:

Rugby Section:

C. Barratt

J. Rees

C. Sutton

D. Whittle

C. Nash

C. Davies

J. H. Williams

+

9. To transact such other business as shall be allowed by the Chairman as
fairly arising out of the agenda.

It would facilitate the smooth running of the meeting if questions regarding the
accounts or requiring detailed answers could be communicated to the Chairman
by 20th February 2019

Yours faithfully,

KIJIW MORGAN
CHAIRMAN




Minutes of the Cardiff Athletic AGM held on
Wednesday 7th February 2018 commencing at 7pm
At Cardiff Athletic Club
Present: List held separately
1. Notice of Meeting
Jon Rees welcomed the members to the AGM and read the notice of Annual General

Meeting

2. Apologies

Paul Brewer Jean Monk Heather Morgan
David Herbert Snr Marc Wakeham Viv Jones
David English Mark Shelton Chris Barrett
William Woods Gerald Campbell Derek Venwood
David Davies

3. To approve the minutes of the last Annual General Meeting held on Wednesday
1st February 2017

Proposed — Tony Tarr
Seconded — Richard Davey

4. To Elect the President

Proposed — Clive Davies
Seconded — Brian Bennett

5. To receive the Annual Report

Proposed — David Herbert
Seconded — Jim Allan

6. To receive the Annual Statement of Accounts

Proposed — Keith Morgan
Seconded — Les Hazell

7. To elect the Vice Presidents

Clive Davies stated that the Management Committee would like the following people

elected as Vice Presidents of Cardiff Athletic Club as a commendation of their years of

service to the Club

Keith Morgan Bob Williams Mervyn John

This proposal was unanimously accepted by the meeting.
8. To Appoint the Auditors
Proposer — Brian Bennett

Seconded — Clive Davies

9. To confirm the election of the members to the Management Committee

Bowls Section: L Hazel
Cricket Section: DRJ Herbert
Hockey Section: S Darwent
Tennis Section: J Allan
Rugby Section: C Davies

C Norman

As there were no other nominations these members were unanimously accepted by the
meeting

10. To transact any other business

Harriett Davies — We are all here as we are interested in Cardiff Rugby. Whether it’s
the Blues or Cardifff RFC, we all want to see rugby continue at Cardiff Arms Park.

Rugby should be like a tree, with a huge base, a branch for rugby, a branch for the
Blues, a branch for members and supporters. This must be surrounded by trust. A lot of
Cardiff Rugby supporters feel as though they have been mistreated, there is too much
mistrust, especially with money.

Last year there was a meeting with the Cardiff Rugby supporters whereby we conveyed
our feeling to the committee in that we just want things to be sorted and finalised. We
are here a year later and nothing has happened.

I feel that we need to get this rectified. We need a small team of people to sit at a table
with no agenda but to get this situation resolved. They need to have nothing but integrity
and a passion for rugby. We need to resolve this situation through arbitration to get
what is best for this Club.

Is it, can it be possible to come up with a resolution to keep Cardiff Rugby at Cardiff
Arms Park. Is arbitration possible?

Jon Rees — We are not at that stage yet.
Peter Castree — Can I ask why we are not at that stage, a year has gone past and there

has been no progress. As far as I am concerned the people on the top table have done
nothing.




Jon Rees — We have been negotiating with them for the last 12 months and we
have not been able to come up with a solution that we deem to be correct for the
members of the Athletic Club.

Fred Davies — Why would Cardiff' Athletic Club want to enter into an arrangement
with an organisation that is virtually bankrupt, has breached the conditions of their
lease, they have not paid the rent.

Jon Rees — the Management Committee are very lucky to have 2 highly regarded
professionals who have been leading the negotiations. Would the meeting like to
hear from them what exactly has been happening over the last year.

The meeting agreed

David Herbert — We all share the same frustrations with the members of the
Athletic Club, in that we have not been able to complete a successful transaction
with Cardiff Blues.

I would like to give you a summary of where we have made progress and where
we have not.

We reported to the meeting last year that we were very close to completing and
heads of terms and we had instructed solicitors to prepare documentation. We were
85% of the way through a legal structure and complex set of documentation. We
then discovered that Cardiff Blues were considering handing of the rugby side

of the business to the WRU. Not unreasonably members of the committee then
questioned who we were dealing with, was it the WRU or Cardifl Blues? We asked
for a period of reflection which we took over the course of last summer.

The rugby section was more concerned about playing rugby, heritage and
operational issues. The reflection from them was strong.

We then had a proposal for a joint venture which contained very little detail and

no financial information. The Management Committee were uncomfortable with
this as it would see the Club enter into significant construction contracts, and it
would also expose the Club to professional rugby, which is currently not profitable.
We concluded that some sections were better off not getting involved with that,
however the rugby section did want to explore it further. We had our solicitors look
at a way in which this club could be restructured. We look at if, or how the rugby
section could leave the Club, to enter into a joint venture with Cardifl’ Blues.

We did not come to a conclusion on that as the issues of heritage and legal stance
were very complex. However as it was not concluded it is a possibility that we
could go back and consider this at a later date if that is what the rugby section want
to do.

We then had a request for a meeting which was to be held on 05-02-18 which would
have involved all of the Management Committee & the Blues Board. We agreed to the
meeting on the basis that 6 months of rent be paid by 26-01-18. That did not happen
and the meeting was cancelled. From that we have all seen the press announcement
that they are ceasing all negotiations and are looking at alternative sites.

The Management Committee has much regret for their decision as we all feel that the
future of their rugby should be at Cardiff Arms Park, and hope that there will be future
discussions. However, it is clear that their current focus will be elsewhere while they
consider other options that they are given by the city council.

I would like to assure that this Management Committee has done everything possible
to come to an agreement with Cardiff Blues, and we hope that with the benefit of more
time we hope that this can happen

Chris Sutton —In 2008 when the Blues were at Leckwith we looked at what the site
and appraised it for both parties were to start putting together a new lease. At that time
no consensus was achieved.

Again in 2013 we had discussions with the WRU looking at where we have joint
issues in sharing a stand. Those discussions rightly came to an end in 2015 when there
was a discussion about the RSA agreement, and the Blues rightly said that they would
not like the WRU as their landlord if they became a rogue region.

The current discussions started about 2 years ago we got to a stage where we had a
heads of terms agreement. We were going to give them an option for 3 years which
would have given them time to go and explore the planning, to look at the cost of
development etc. They would make option payments during that time but that would
have allowed them, at some point in those three years to trigger the option and enter
into a new ground lease with a premium payment up front and then annual rent
thereafter. The annual rent is really important to the Athletic Club as it has another 4
sections that are looking for a sustainable steady income source. The fact the rent is
not currently being paid for this Club is really difficult, we may survive 6/12 months
without rent but there will be a critical point where that will affect tennis courts and
bowling greens.

There is an option required, a new lease agreements, and cooperation agreement, a
ground sharing agreement, there has to be a surrender of the existing lease, and there
was also the heritage agreement. On the corporate side there were the shareholders

to consider in the corporate agreement. This is a highly complex situation. As an
Athletic Club we have incurred many thousands of pounds of legal expenses. We have
managed to get an agreement from the Blues that they would be responsible for the
first £17500 of our costs. What that means is that they need to give an undertaking to
bare our costs, which comes from their solicitor. It has been reported in the press that
it’s been paid but I can’t give you an assurance that it has. (We know that some of it
has been paid but know that there are some outstanding monies to be recovered) Our




total legal fees are actually double that, and we have so far paid about £20k of
our own legal fees. At the moment we are currently minus £100k on the rent and
minus £20k in legal costs. We are fortunate that my time is for free as is David’s
time. (As is the whole of the Management Committee)

We were 85% of the way there and then we were hit with the fact that the Blues
were about to hand the pro team to the control of the WRU. Think about the logic
of this, this ground is a very valuable asset and we are fortunate to own this asset.
There is a store of value in this asset. That store of value can do one of 3 things;

it can pay for the redevelopment of the ground, or it could pay of the debts of the
Blues. It could even do both. But effectively that is the choice that we have as the
guardians of this ground, is to say where do you want to see that value go to? Bear
in mind that when the Blues say that they are going to and the pro team back to the
WRU, who are we dealing with? Then it would be a company that does not run a
pro team but does run a premiership side in that scenario.

Are we right to sell this asset to a shelf company to do a development for the
purpose of something other than the longterm development rugby on this ground.

In addition the rugby committee also had significant concerns with the Blues at
that time and as a result it all fell apart last summer.

I attended the board meeting of Cardiff Blues on Monday this week as one of your
3 nominated Cardiff Athletic Club directors. I expressed my opinion that the round
of discussion has probably come to an end, and the way forward now would be to
look at the future and to define what we are trying to achieve. To look for a vision
of what we wanted to create and work back from there. That is when Peter Thomas
stated that it was his decision, and he then pulled out of all discussions stating they
were going to explore other options that had been put forward by the council.

There is an element that has come to fruition, and there is a reason for me saying
that we need to find a new way forward. The RSA comes to an end in 2020. They
will make a decision on the RSA probably 12 months before. So if we are to do

a deal with the Blues, we should probably need to know that they are going to
have a franchise for the pro team in the medium term. It will take a lot of time and
money to put a deal back together, and we need to know that post 2020 we will
have the Blues here anyway. That is not our decision, this decision is made by the
WRU.

This is the background to where we are now, we have spent a huge amount of time
and effort trying to make it work, but have not been successful in this case. We
will give it another go, but let me be very clear. On Monday in the Cardifl Blues
Board meeting, the unilateral decision from the Cardiff Blues Board was that they
did not want to take it forward any further.

Jon Rees — Thank you David & Chris. I would like to say at his point that Cardiff
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Blues is a professional operation, and their directors are paid to do that job. David
& Chris both have full time jobs and families, and the amount of effort that they
have put in this year has been phenomenal. The amount of effort that has been put
in this year has been off the scale.

Harriett Davies — Would it be fair to say that 15% is the amount of opposition
that you have to agree on?

Chris Sutton — In terms of the previous heads of terms we were very close.
There was not necessarily any conflict there, it was just that we have not drilled
down into the detail. However what I would say to you now is that was when
there were 3 years to go to the RSA, now there are only 2 years left. Would you
now want to bring in that as a condition from our side?

Harriet Davies — I would say to the Blues, as we know they really don’t want to
leave, if you pay us what you owe us, we could then sit across the table equally,
let work on this remaining 15% of detail and lets get this sorted.

Jon Rees — That is a very fair point. The issue of money is very critical at the

moment. As you can see from the accounts the turnover of the Athletic Club is
only £217k, we are currently owed over £100k which I am sure you are aware
is 50% of our turnover. | am sure that if this was your business you would not

accept one of your customers owing you 50% of your annual turnover.

Harriett Davies — | really feel that you need to encourage them to pay up and get
back to the negotiating table.

John Summers — As a Club do we really want to get into an arrangement with a
business that is untrustworthy and virtually bankrupt? I think that we should let
them go their own way and the Athletic Club would be better off with the money
from the car park and ancillary facility rents.

Do we want to business with them?

Jon Rees — There will not be anything done until all outstanding debts have been
settled.

Peter Castree - Why are the press only reporting the Blues point of view? Why
are we not releasing out own statements to the press. I only read the Echo and
have seen nothing in there.

Jon Rees — | gave a statement to the BBC which appeared on their website. The
same statement appeared on Wales online. We cannot be accountable for what the
local papers choose to print in their papers, but the statement was given, and was
published.
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Peter Castree — As a committee | am suggesting that you make sure that the press and
the media get the correct information.

Jon Rees — I have made a statement to the press, and we do not wish our negotiations
to be made through the press. We will communicate to our members through channels
that we consider to be appropriate.

Keith Morgan — I think that we have been more than tolerant, I was Chairman for 10
years and spent as least 2 days a week chasing outstanding debt from the Blues. They
made a statement today that due to cash flow problems they are sometimes in arrears. |
cannot remember a time when they have been up to date. This is not a short term cash
flow problem, we have asked them repeatedly to pay their debts and they simply shrug
their shoulders. This cannot go on any more. It came to a head when the only hold we
had over them was to not attend their meeting until they were up to date, and not a
single penny was paid and I think that says it all.

Fred Davies — Has forfeiture of the lease been considered? Not only are they not
paying their rent, it seems that they are reneging on their repairing responsibilities.

Jon Rees — this has been discussed at our Management Committee meetings.

Peter Ellison — As they are overdue with the rent, why can’t we stop them playing
here? What is our recourse?

Chris Sutton — Just to give you some background, we granted them a 25 year lease
from 1997 — 2022 and the rent originally was £75k per annum, it rises every year by
RPI so it is now in the region of £130kp.a. That was a mistake, because the prospectus
that was given out to the members in 1997 said that the rent would be £75k per year
and would rise by 5 yearly rent reviews on the open market rental value. Subsequently,
stadiums like this; Newcastle for example are paying £300k per year. Arguably the
rent should have increased more significantly than it has. The car parking income
peaked at £700k pa but it has fallen away as has car parking income across the city.
There is a significant profit rent for the company. When I joined the committee in 2004
we identified the issue with the rent review clause, but ultimately we were not able to
change what has been do to this very subtle change. So the rent has gone from £75k

to £135k where as it could have gone from £75 to £200k - £250k. The lease comes to
an end in 2022, it is a business tenancy, which means that they have the right to renew
the lease on terms to be agrees, which would be the open market rental value, and for
same term that already existed. However we as landlords, as long as we have owned

it for more than 5 years prior to the expiry of the lease, we can oppose the granting of
the lease on 7 grounds. Those grounds include wanting it for our own occupation, we
could want it for redevelopment, we could oppose it on the grounds of poor payment
of rent, we could oppose it on the grounds of poor repair. We are in a position to be
able to oppose granting them a new lease, however we would be obliged to give them
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compensation. The compensation, as it is a lease of more than 14 years, we would need
to pay them 2 times the rateable value, which is about £200k.

So in 2022 we could take this lease back ourselves, we could run this ground for our own
purposes if we wanted to. You mentioned forfeiture, we would not necessarily to straight
to forfeiture, but we would get the bailiffs in and we could serve a winding up order and
get the arrears paid. However there is a grey area in 2020 — 2022, because if the WRU
does not renew the Blues franchise, they do not have a team to play here anyway. This is
an interesting situation that it is really not far away until we will know the outcome and
we can look at other options.

David Herbert — [ would just like to add to this, in the press today, the Cardiff Blues
Chief Exec Richard Holland was talking about the £8 million indicating that this was an
unconditional offer to Cardiff Athletic Club, but this is not the case. He secondly asserted
that the legal fees had been paid by Cardiff Blues. We know that there are some monies
outstanding.

Just to finish off about the commercial agreements, these are largely in place, the really
difficult area to agree on were the rugby operation and heritage areas.

Chris Norman — When we attended the meeting last year with the Management
Committee and Blues committee, and they dropped the bomb that they were planning on
giving control of the pro team to the WRU, and then within 5 minutes decided that they
we not, and our deal was back on we were obviously quite stunned.

The fact they were going to discuss an option agreement.

The option allows another entity to take our lease. This obviously concerned us they
even if we had done the deal last year, under this option agreement someone else could
become our tenant. With regard to the rugby section, we are all too aware of what has
happened at Rodney Parade. What we are responsible for as a rugby committee, is to
make sure we do not lose Cardiff Arms Park. We appreciate the fact that commercially
most of the agreement was complete, but we did not feel that we were able to trust

them to protect Cardiff RFC. This mistrust grew further when I met Martyn Ryan at the
premiership meeting on 18th May, and he apologised for Peter Thomas’ comments at

the Blues AGM. I explained to his that we were afraid that if the deal went ahead, Peter
would sell it onto “A Another” and we have lost Cardiff Arms Park for 150 years. That is
when I opposed discussions and looked at the possibility of a joint venture, and through a
joint venture at least we would remain the guardians of Cardiff Arms Park. Martyn Ryan
contacted me to say that he had spoken to Peter Thomas and John Smart and they were
interested in talking further. So over the next few months we looked at seeing how we
could guarantee Cardiff Rugby, both the Blues and RFC remain at Cardiff Arms Park. We
have spent so many rugby hours trying to resolve this.

All of this has been complicated by the RSA agreement as we cannot be sure of what the
WRU are going to announce.
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However we persevered, and, we got to a position where by we constructed a
discussion document to demonstrate where our passion is, we took that document to
present to the Blues Board on Monday, they did not even have the courtesy to read
it and then they announced that all discussions were off and they we going to look
for an alternative venue. As far as the rugby committee is concerned, we are trying
to make it work for rugby while being mindful of what the commercial agreements
had been set in place. We are not going to give up, we hope that they come back to
the table, but if this does not happen it won’t be from lack of effort from our Rugby
and Management committees.

Darren Jones —I would like to ask, if it does all fall apart and Cardiff' Blues do walk
away, what is your vision for rugby at Cardiff Arms Park?

Chris Sutton — Although I do not have any authority to say this, this is from me,
This is an iconic rugby ground in the centre of our capital city. I love Cardiff and

I am really passionate about our city and I think that this is a great stadium. It has
so much history and heritage here. I think what we have to do is plan for the worst
and happens for with the Blues then so be it. We have a lease which expires in 2022
and this ground can come back to us. The ground already has a sustainable income
stream here from car parking which I worth hundreds of thousands of pounds, | am
sure we could do a deal with whoever is the new franchise holder. However there
are issues, with the ground due to its age and it needs investment. Parc Y Scarlets
cost about £15 million to develop, that was 10 year ago. This would be more,
especially given that this is a city centre site. We would need to try and create a
vision that gives us the income stream to do that. There is the potential for ancillary
development. We would involve the WRU, we have a common issue with our south
stand and their north stand, we could get some investment from them to cover some
of the costs.

Let’s also remember that there are 4 sections of Cardiff Athletic Club who are also
looking for an income stream. Hockey remains homeless, they are deserving of
capital investment. We have to recognise that other sections have needs.

We have not really talked about the Athletic Clubs other successes, but we have
built 2 new tennis courts for Lisvane Tennis Club, and we have invested in our other
sections also.

To reiterate, we plan for the worst and hope for the best.

GarethMoore - Give that Cardiff RFC and Cardiff Blues are so intrinsically linked,
if they left, would they take Cardiff RFC with them?

Brian Bennett — CAC gave up rugby in 1997, currently Cardiff RFC and Cardiff
Blues are both run by Cardiff Blues Itd. In 2022 the title of Cardift RFC will revert
to Cardiff Athletic Club. T think that we could easily take over the running of that
team, and I think that they would be happy to hand it back.
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As a trustee I am concerned about granting a 150 year lease to a company that is £14
million in debt of director’s loans. When the negotiations first commenced, it was
evident that the directors we primarily concerned in getting their money back.

David Allen — One of the other comments the press this week is that Cardiff Blues
had agreed to protect the Cardiff Name. Whilst it has been agreed to protect the name
of Cardiff RFC, there is not real agreement to keep Cardiff in the Cardiff Blues brand.
I believe that they want to keep it in principle, but is subject to the WRU agreeing it.
The view from the Cardiff Blues Board is that the name Cardiff is theirs to give away,
but as supporters we do not think that it is.

Harriett Davies — Has anyone actually asked the WRU if it is ok for Cardiff Blues to
keep the name Cardiff? If they knew that this was a huge stumbling block, could we
not just ask them the question?

Jon Rees — Point noted.

Tim Gould — it seems clear that we have here a tripartite discussion. Here is the
WRU, and Cardiff Blues. Both organisations have the benefit of being professional,
they also have more time to dedicate to negotiations. It does feel like we are an
amateur Athletic Club trying to negotiate with professional negotiators, and we are
coming off worse. That will continue until we either go “nuclear” and keep them
out, or take it back over in 4 years time. At the moment it does not seem that we can
negotiate any further.

Jon Rees — | take your points, other than the fact that we coming off worse because
we are amateurs. If we had not given them so much resistance we could have ended
up with a deal that would not have been any good for the Athletic Club. The fact that
we have stopped meeting with them until the rent has been paid it actually showing
them who are the professionals here.

Tim Gould — I meant no disrespect. However we have been negotiating for 10

years and we keep hearing phrases like let’s take some time, and we are no closer to
reaching any agreement.

Jon Rees — Wouldn’t you rather have no agreement than the wrong agreement?

Tim Gould — this is what [ was trying to ask you, what do you think?

Jon Rees — [ would rather have no deal than the wrong deal.

Tony Nash —A lot of the members concerns have come from lack of information,
going forward, would it be possible to share the minutes of your meetings?
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Jon Rees — That is a very good point and I will discuss this with the committee,

but my personal view is that we will publish a condensed version on the Cardiff
Athletic Club website. I think this will make the club far stronger as there will be no
mis-information

Jeremy Sparkes — Last year I asked a question about the constitution and if it

could be changed to include a proxy vote. [ would like to get the feeling from the
meeting, if we would like the committee to address the way members can use their
vote, if they are not able to attend meetings. It would be a shame for members to feel
disenfranchised, if they are unable to attend due their commitments.

Jon Rees — That would involve a change in the constitution, which I think we would

have to refer it to our solicitors to look. I shall add it to the agenda for the next
Management Meeting.

With no more questions the Chairman, Jon Rees closed the meeting
at 20:04.
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Chairman’s Report for the year ended 31st May 2018.

Unfortunately I begin my report noting the passing of the following members David O
Herbert, Brian Mark, Graham Hale and Albert Francis. David O Herbert had served on
the Management Committee for several years, in various roles and his wise council will
be greatly missed. Brian Mark had served the Club as a player, Committee man and Vice
President, and supported Cardiff Rugby Football Club until his passing. Please accept my
apologies if there are any omissions.

I assumed the role of Chairman after Jon Rees decided to step down [rom the role due

to increasing pressure of an expanding and successful business. Our thanks to Jon for

his sterling work during his two years as Chairman and wish him every success in the
future. 1 am pleased to report that Jon will continue to represent the Cricket section on the
Management Committee.

There have been some well reported discussions regarding the ground improvement and
granting of the leases but despite the efforts of the Management Committee we were
unable to agree any deals, but continue to discuss matters with interested parties.

We appreciate that this is frustrating for our members who perceive this as a lack of
information but the Management Committee consider that we should only report on firm
developments and not speculation out of respect for the other parties involved.

As can be seen from the sectional reports, the promotion of sport, particularly the
development of young talent has continued to flourish and our thanks go to all involved in
the coaching and administration of these sections.

Thanks to all members of the Management Committee for their support and for devoting
an increasing amount of their time attending meetings sub-committee discussions.
Particular thanks to David Herbert and Chris Sutton who have continued to give their
time and expertise to Cardiff Athletic Club without any form of financial reward.

Thanks to Karl and the team for looking after our clubhouse and keeping the business
going through some difficult times and I urge all our members to use the club as much as
possible.

Last, but certainly not least, my thanks to Abbie for not only looking after the day to day
issues at CAC, but also going beyond the normal duties when required to solve more

difficult issues.

Keith Morgan
Chairman
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Cardiff Athletic Club for the year ended
31 May 2018 which comprise the Income and Expenditure Account, the Balance
Sheet and the related notes. The financial reporting framework that has been
applied in their preparation is United Kingdom Accounting Standards, including
Financial Reporting Standard 102 The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in
the UK and Republic of Ireland (United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting
Practice).

In our opinion the financial statements:

» give a true and fair view of the state of the club’s affairs as at 31 May 2018 and
of its income and expenditure for the year then ended; and

* have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom Generally
Accepted Accounting Practice.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing
(UK) (ISAs (UK)). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described
in the Auditor’s responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section
of our report. We are independent of the club in accordance with the ethical
requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK,
including the FRC’s Ethical Standard, and we have fulfilled our other ethical
responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit
evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our
opinion.

Conclusions relating to going concern

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters in relation to which
the ISAs (UK) require us to report to you where:
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« the committee of management’s use of the going concern basis of accounting in
the preparation of the financial statements is not appropriate; or

« the committee of management has not disclosed in the financial statements any
identified material uncertainties that may cast significant doubt about the club’s
ability to continue to adopt the going concern basis of accounting for a period of
at least twelve months from the date when the financial statements are
authorised for issue.

EXAMPLE UNQUALIFIED OPINION: (Unincorporated, unregistered club
- audit not required by statute)

Responsibilities of the committee of management

As explained more fully in the committee of management’s responsibilities
statement set out on page 11, the committee of management is responsible for the
preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true
and fair view, and for such internal control as it determines is necessary to enable
the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement,
whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the committee of management is responsible
for assessing the club’s ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as
applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis
of accounting unless the committee of management either intends to liquidate the
club or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

Auditor’s responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial
statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud
or error, and to issue an auditor’s report that includes our opinion. Reasonable
assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted
in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it
exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if,
individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence
the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

A further description of our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

is located on the Financial Reporting Council’s website at: https://www.frc.org.
uk/Our-Work/Audit/Audit-and-assurance/Standards-and-guidance/Standards-
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and-guidance-for-auditors/Auditors-responsibilities-for-audit/Description-of-auditors-
responsibilities-for-audit.aspx. This description forms part of our auditor’s report.

Use of our report

This report is made solely to the club’s members, as a body, in accordance with the
rules of the club. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the
club’s members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor’s report and
for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume
responsibility to anyone other than the club and the club’s members as a body, for our
audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

WATTS GREGORY LLP

Chartered Accountants and Statutory Auditors
Elfed House

Oak Tree Court

Mulberry Drive

Cardifl' Gate Business Park

CARDIFF

CF23 8RS

Date: 8 January 2019
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

Income

Membership income
Interest receivable

Rental of Cardiff Arms Park
119,464

Other income

Expenditure

Section expenditure

Insurance & professional charges
Stationery, telephone & sundries
Depreciation

Bank charges

Surplus for the year before taxation

Taxation

Surplus for the year after taxation
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Note

w

2018 2017
£ £
47,148 43,219
4,574 5,242
128,468
16,570 49,489
196,760 217,414
104,090 85,392
28,840 6,328
6,699 2,659
12,543 4,202
26 30
152,198 98,611
44,562 118,803
23,169 23,414
21,393 95,389

CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
BALANCE SHEET
AS AT 31 MAY 2018

2018 2017
Note £ £ £

Fixed assets
Land and buildings - frechold 7 2,516,052 2,516,052
Land and buildings — leasehold 7 511,740 517,690
Other fixed assets 8 13,091 8,243

3,040,883
Investments 9 98,200
Current assets
Debtors 10 61,971 66,009
I3ank and cash 11 536,555 533,458

598,526 599,467

Current liabilities
Creditors — due less than | year 12 84,844 85,947
Net current assets 513,682
Total assets less current liabilities 3,652,765
Deferred credit - assignment of ticket rights 15,800
Deferred credit —
Grant funding for Lisvane Tennis Courts 13 56,629
Loans 14 38,373

110,802

3,541,963
Total funds
Accumulated fund 15 3,523,963
Sinking fund 16 18,000

3,541,963

3,041,985

98,200

513,520
3,653,705
33,045

56,629
43,461

133,135
3,520,570

3,511,570
9,000

3,520,570

The financial statements were approved by the Management Committee on 7 January 2019 and are

signed on their behalf by:

K Morgan
Chairman
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
NOTES TO THE ACCOUNTS
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

1. Statutory information

Cardiff Athletic Club is governed by the Club Rules. The Club operates from Cardiff
Arms Park, Westgate Street, Cardiff, CF10 1JA.

The financial statements are presented in Sterling (£) which is the functional currency of
the Club and rounded to the nearest pound.

The significant accounting policies applied in the preparation of these financial
statements are set out below. These policies have been consistently applied to all years
presented unless otherwise stated.

2. Basis of accounting

These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the provisions of
Section 1A “Small Entities” of Financial Reporting Standard 102 “The Financial
Reporting Standard applicable in the United Kingdom and Republic of Ireland”. The
financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention as modified
by the revaluation of certain assets. There have been no material departures from
Financial Reporting Standard 102 1A.

Income
Income is accounted for on a receivable basis.

Fixed assets
Freehold land and buildings, and other tangible fixed assets are stated at cost, less
accumulated depreciation where applicable.

Heritage assets

Heritage assets are held principally for their contribution to historic knowledge and
culture. Assets are measured initially at either their cost, or valuation if donated, subject
to any depreciation or impairment. Where information on cost or valuation is not
available and can not be obtained at a cost commensurate with the benefit to the users
the assets are not recognised.

Expenditure incurred to preserve or prevent further deterioration of the collection is
recognised as it is incurred.

Investments

Investments are recognised initially at fair value which is normally the transaction price
excluding transaction costs. Subsequently, they are measured at fair value through
profit or loss if the investments are publicly traded or their fair value can otherwise be
measured reliably. Other investments are measured at cost less impairment.
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
NOTES TO THE ACCOUNTS
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

Depreciation

Depreciation is provided at the following rates;

Straight line basis on fixtures / ground equipment, office furniture / equipment, tennis
court / equipment at a rate of 25% per annum.

Straight line basis over the term of the lease in respect of land and buildings —
lcasehold.

No depreciation has been provided on freehold land and buildings. The Cardiff Arms
Park is let under a full repairing lease and has to be maintained in accordance with
Sports Ground Legislation, such that the value does not diminish over time. The
Management Committee are of the opinion that the market value of the land is greater
(han the value at which the land and buildings appear in the accounts. As a result, the
corresponding depreciation would not be material and therefore is not charged in the
Income and Expenditure Account. The Freehold Property at Lisvane is newly built
and is subject to a maintenance period.

I'he Management Committee perform an annual impairment review in accordance
with the requirements of Financial Reporting Standard 102 “The Financial Reporting
Standard applicable in the United Kingdom and Republic of Ireland” to ensure that
the recoverable amount is not lower than the carrying value.

Current tax

(Current tax is recognised at the amount of tax payable using the tax rates and laws
(hat have been enacted or substantively enacted by the balance sheet date. Current tax
liabilities are not discounted.

Debtors and creditors receivable/payable within one year
Debtors and creditors with no stated interest rate and receivable or payable within one
year are recorded at transaction price.

Grants received

(irant received in respect of capital expenditure are treated as deferred income and
are credited to the profit and loss account over the useful life of the asset to which
they relate to.

l.oans

Cardiff Athletic Club received a loan to assist with the financing of the expansion of
| isvane Tennis Courts. This loan has no interest attached to it and is not secured. The
loan is repayable in 6 monthly instalments over a 10 year period.
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
NOTES TO THE ACCOUNTS

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

Other income

Donations and sundry income

Membership ticket rights transferred to revenue
International ticket postage

Late payment interest charge to CRFC Limited
Fundraising income

Sectional expenditure
Bowls

Cricket

Hockey

Tennis

Rugby

Insurance and professional charges
Audit

Accountancy

Insurance

Legal fees

Taxation
Corporation tax charge for year

2018 2017

£ £

722 740
15,800 15,800
48 -

- 10,890
- 22,059
16,570 49,489
3,547 2,365
45,891 37,079
34,315 34,892
11,448 8,190
8,889 2,866
104,090 85,392
3,750 3,750
1,059 1,397
1,203 1,181
22,828 -
28,840 6,328
23,169 23,414
23,169 23,414

Taxation is due on income from non-mutual sources less an appropriate allocation of the expenditure.
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
NOTES TO THE ACCOUNTS
IFOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

7. Vixed assets

I'vechold land and buildings
Cardiff Arms Park Lisvane
Executive Ground Club Bowls Tennis
Boxes Development House Pavilion Pavilion Total
£ £ £ £ £ £
Cosl
AL June 2017 1,743,744 237,662 120,563 42,292 371,794 2,516,052
\dditions in year - - = = = =
Al 31 May 2018 1,743,744 237,662 120,563 42,292 371,794 2,516,052
Net book value
AL June 2017 1,743,744 237,662 120,563 42,292 371,794 2,516,052
\t 31 May 2018 1,743,744 237,662 120,563 42,292 371,794 2,516,052
I ong leasehold land and buildings
Cricket
ground and
pavilion Total
£
( o5l
At 1 June 2017 5]7.690 5]7.690
\t 31 May 2018 517,690 517,690
Depreciation
\t | June 2017 - -
epreciation for period 5,950 5,950
I ;nvn1|\ - -
At 31 May 2018 5,950 5,950
Net book value
AL June 2017 517,690 517,690
At 41 May 2018 511,740 511,740
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
NOTES TO THE ACCOUNTS
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

8. Other fixed assets

Cricket Office Tennis
fixtures/ground  furniture/  court/ Bowls

equipment equipment equipment Equipment Total

£ £ £ £ £
Cost
At 1 June 2017 53,497 10,481 29,786 3,244 97,008
Additions 2,947 - 8,494 - 11,442
Disposals - - - - -
At 31 May 2018 56,444 10,481 38,280 3,244 108,450
Depreciation
At 1 June 2017 48,683 7,052 29,786 3,244 88,765
Depreciation for period 3,042 1,427 2,125 - 6,594
Disposals - - - - -
At 31 May 2018 51,725 8,479 31,911 3,244 95,359
Net book value
At 31 May 2017 4,814 3,429 - - 8,243
At 31 May 2018 4,719 2,002 6,370 - 13,091
9. Investments

2018 2017
£ £

At fair value
WRU - Debenture repayable 2033 93,000 93,000
WRU - Debenture repayable 2026 5,200 5,200
(both debentures are interest free)
Heritage shares in Cardiff RFC Limited. 750,000 750,000
Provision for permanent diminution in value of Heritage shares (750,000) (750,000)
Ordinary shares of £1 each in Cardiff RFC Limited. 501,000 501,000
Provision for permanent diminution in value of Ordinary shares (501,000) (501,000)

98,200 98,200

CARDIFF RFC Limited
Ordinary Shares & Heritage Shares

In the opinion of the management committee the Ordinary and Heritage shares have no financial
value and accordingly full provision has been made against the cost of this investment.
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
NOTES TO THE ACCOUNTS
IFOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

10. Debtors

Rent debtor - Cardiff Blues Limited

Recharged expenses debtor - Cardiff Blues Limited
Other debtors & prepayments

I1. Cash
Bank and cash balances

12. Creditors - due less than one year
(‘orporation tax

VAT creditor

Other creditors and accruals

l.oans

13. Deferred credit — Grant funding for Lisvane Tennis Courts

Sport Wales
|.awn Tennis Association

14. Loan
[.awn Tennis association (1-5 years)
| .awn Tennis Association (5 years onwards)

2018 2017

£ £
9,429 50,964
4,054 3,677
8,488 11,368
61,971 66,009
536,555 533,458
23,169 23,418
15,387 10,116
41,188 47,301
5,100 5,112
84,844 85,947
25,000 25,000
31,629 31,629
56,629 56,629
20,400 20,449
17,973 23,012
38,373

43,461

I'he above loan was received from Lawn Tennis Association to assist with the
development of the Lisvane tennis courts. The loan is repayable in equal 6 monthly

mstalments and there is no security on the loan.

29




CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
NOTES TO THE ACCOUNTS
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

15. Reconciliation of movement in accumulated fund
Revenue account

At beginning of the year 3,511,570 3,425,181
Surplus for the year 21,393 95,389
Transfer to sinking fund (9,000) (9,000)
Total funds at 31 May 2018 3,523,963 3,511,570

16. Reconciliation of movement in accumulated fund

2018 2017
£ £
Sinking fund account
At beginning of the year 9,000 -
Transfer from revenue account 9,000 9,000
Total funds at 31 May 2018 18,000 9,000

Included within reserves is a £18,000 sinking fund for the ongoing annual maintenance
of the tennis courts in Lisvane. This is accordance with the grant criteria from the Lawn
Tennis Association

17. Transactions with committee members

All those on the committee are members and pay subscriptions in accordance with the
Club Rules. There have been no other transactions with committee members other than
in the normal course of business.

18. Heritage assets

The Club holds a significant collection of rugby memorabilia which are considered to be
heritage assets, held principally for their historic knowledge and culture. The Club does
not consider there to be enough reliable information available to recognise heritage assets
on the balance sheet and the cost of obtaining such a valuation is not considered justified.
A valuation amounting to £606,000 was obtained for insurance purposes for the most
significant items.

There were no additions or disposals during the year (2017 — none).
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC CLUB
COMMITTEE OF MANAGEMENT’S
RESPONSIBILITIES STATEMENT
IF'OR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MAY 2018

Statement of the Management Committee’s responsibilities

I'he club rules require the committee to prepare financial statements for each financial
year which give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Club and of the income
ind expenditure of the Club for that period. In preparing these financial statements, the
committee is required to:

i) select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;

i) make judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent;

i) prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is
inappropriate to presume that the Club will continue in business.

I'he committee is responsible for keeping proper accounting records which disclose
with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the Club and to enable
Il to ensure that the financial statements comply with the club rules. It has general
responsibility for taking reasonable steps to safeguard the assets of the Club and to
prevent and detect fraud and other irregularities.

I3y order of the Management Committee
K Morgan
("hairman
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CARDIFF ATHLETIC BOWLS CLUB
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 2018

Our season began in April with the opening of the green by the Cardiff Athletic
Club Chairman, Mr Keith Morgan accompanied by his lovely wife Heather. We
also used the occasion to present the trophies for 2017. The evening was a great
success and [ must thank the members for their support and Keith for presenting
the trophies.

The 2018 season was blessed with some of the warmest and driest weather we have
had for years and with the help of the members of the Selection Committee ( Kevin
Bush, John Webber, Aaron Sedgemore and myself) we have managed to fulfil all
of our fixtures, turning out two teams on Saturday and a team each Wednesday as
well. The first team captained by Peter Cross with support from Dennis Turnbull
had a very good season. We struggled early on in the Carruthers competition but
more than made up for this in the PG1 league securing promotion to division 2 in
our last match of the season.

The A team under the joint captaincy of Terry Ewington and Alec Rayer with
support from Aaron Sedgemoor had a difficult season but they fulfilled all their
fixtures, often with a reduced side. This was a very creditable performance and |
congratulate them on their resilience in a difficult season.

The Alliance and Mid Week league also provided some well contested games
and I am indebted to Terry Ewington, Peter Cross and Dennis Turnbull for their
captaincy of these teams.

The annual bowls trip to Torquay and Wells arranged by Dennis Turnbull with
support from Peter Cross and Alex Rayer was a great success. The weather was
very kind to us and the friendship and hospitality provided by the two clubs was
exceptional. Dennis has already begun the arrangements for next year and judging
by this years tour there will be a great demand for places.

Sadly, this year has seen the loss of four of our past and present members. Dave
Lewis and Alan Blackmore were long serving members of our club both holding
various offices during their time with us and they will be sorely missed. Roy Deans
and Alun Brunt also passed away during the year and they too will be missed by
all our members.

The Club’s Annual Tournaments were again run and completed under the guidance
of Martin Summerhayes. Congratulations to Les Hazell on becoming Club
Champion for a third year in a row, ( but you still don’t get to keep the trophy
Les). Congratulations also to all the other singles and pairs competition winners
and commiserations to the runners up. The finals were played over three days and
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were well attended and the spectators enjoyed the competitive spirit between the
howlers.

| would like to place on record my appreciation to the officers and Committee
members for their invaluable support throughout a busy year for the club. Again 1
have to say that without their work the club would not function. My compliments
00 to Les Hazell for his efforts as Secretary and Treasurer, to Kevin Bush for his
work as Fixture Secretary and Dennis Turnbull our Tour Manager and to John
Stephens for setting up and managing our club website after Dave Lewis had
passed away.

I'he club members also owe a huge debt of gratitude to Alex Rayer, Ken Thorne
and myself for maintaining the green and for oversight of the ground maintenance
contract. My thanks and appreciation also go to Ray Bridges and Les Hazell for
running the bar and to Sue Williams for providing our post match catering. It has
not been easy for Sue with both Jean and Bob suffering from ill health.

We send our best wishes to both Bob and Jean Williams and hope that their health
will improve soon.

I must also make a special mention this year to the members of the working party
led by Alec Rayer who have worked tirelessly to renovate the surrounds of the
oreen, including the scoreboard, the changing rooms and the clubhouse. Our
buildings have gone from shabby chic to something we can all be proud of thanks
(o Alec, Ken Thorne, Aaron Sedgemore, Bob Day and John Webber.

I'inally, I would like to thank all those people who supported me in what has been
a very difficult year for me personally with the prolonged illness and death of my
dear wife Georgina. The family asked for donations to Marie Curie in Georgina’s
name and you responded magnificently with contributions reaching £1,045.

('hris Barrett
(‘hairman
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CARDIFF CRICKET CLUB
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 2018

2018 was another positive season for the club although we could not repeat the
success of the previous year.

The first team experienced a season of transition after losing some players who
were key performers in our 2017 success. We relied on young players who have
progressed through our junior system. These players had to step up to Ist team
cricket and with the guidance of the senior players we were able to finish 3rd in the
league and reach the semi-final of the Welsh cup.

Stand out performances of the season include bowlers Tegid Phillips who at 16
took 29 wickets in the league and cup, with best figures of 7-38; and Osama
Subhan who took 20 wickets in his first season opening the bowling. With the bat,
PremSisodiya impressed in the limited number of games he played for us scoring
372 runs at an average of 53.14; whilst Umar Malik amassed 462 runs in his first
full season opening the batting. Tom Barry impressed in all areas, scoring 358 runs
and taking 25 wickets, as well as being reliable in the field.

Hit with a lot of unavailability through injuries etc. we had to utilise the full depths
of our squad, which had a knock on effect on the whole club. However moving
forward we would expect that those players who have had opportunities to be a part
of a team that has built up a great camaraderie and fight, both on and off the field,
will be able to develop well in the future.

We were delighted to see Cardiff CC players Kiran Carlson and Tegid Phillips
awarded the Glamorgan player and young player of the year respectively.
PremSisodiya also played for England U19s and made his Glamorgan first team
debut this year. We are thrilled for these players and recognise that the club has
played a significant role in their development. All those who have contributed to
their success should feel very proud.

The seconds struggled with consistency in performance and selection with
captainDavid Elias having been called into the first team for much of the season.
Cardiff third eleven enjoyed a mixed season in 2018 winning six and losing eight
matches. The emphasis on development continued with the majority of the side
being under 17 which bodes well for the future. It was also nice to sece some
‘old heads’ bringing their experience at various matches in order to help the next
generation. The stand out players were bowlers Daniel Quick and Tom Watson who
took 37 wickets between them whilst young seam bowler Fazil Rabi Noor who
took the new ball and latterly off spinner Zak Khan also impressed.
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I’hil Harrington's fourths had another memorable season with numerous players
pclting their first taste of adult cricket and many parents getting back into the sport.
P’hil has stood down as captain but left the team in good hands with committed
parents ready to carry on his great work in this vital team.

In the youth section we continued with our strategy to offer cricket to as many
children as possible. We had 3 U9s, 4 Ulls, 2 Ul3s and 2 U15s which is around
(wice the number of children playing for the club as was the case previously.
We are fortunate to have so many dedicated coaches and my thanks goes to
them, without their commitment to the club we would not be able to offer these
opportunities.

We ran another highly successful All Stars program this year with 105 children
caining their first experience of cricket under David Kirtley's watchful eye.

I'he club is continuing to build from the bottom up by increasing opportunities for
children which brings their parents with them. In addition we will be trying hard
(o launch a girls and women’s section of the club to offer opportunities to as many
players as possible.

We continue to have frustrations with availability below the first team and we need
(o offer our captains more support in this regard. However the trajectory of the
club is upwards considering the high numbers of young players we have coming
through together with the elite players who are being recognised with Glamorgan.
| would like to make a special mention for Gwyn Hobbs who steps down from
his various responsibilities this year. Gwyn has been a constant support for the
club for many years and we owe him a great deal of thanks for everything he has
done for us.

Robbie Weston
("hairman
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TENNIS SECTION
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 2018

Another busy and successful year for Lisvane Tennis Club made more enjoyable
by fabulous summer weather!

Coaching has thrived at the club. 2018 has been a fantastic year for the junior
members. We were the only club in South Wales with 2 U9 Aegon tennis teams.
It was all about participation and fun, but one team still came third in the league.
Many of the more experienced juniors transitioned to the adult teams and allowed
less experienced players to play in the Ul4s and U16s. The Easter tournament and
the Spring Open were well attended and our juniors shone. These events attracted
players from all over the UK. Will Jowett won the boys U16, J Symons-Hicks and
R Hill won the boys U16 doubles. The U14 boys final was an all LTC event and the
girls U14 entire semi final was made up of all our juniors; being won by C Piper.

The Club tournament was unfortunately subject to poor weather conditions and
only one of the finals matches could be played on finals day. The rest of the matches
were distributed over the subsequent week. Despite this there was enthusiastic
competition with an increasing numbers of juniors entering. A vets competition
was also run to give members of all ages the opportunity to get involved.

2018 OPEN VETS

Womens Singles; Winner

Mens Singles; Winner

Robyn Davies
Runner Up | Trinity Edwards

William Jowett
Runner Up Rhys Hill

Womens Doubles; Winner R Davies & T Edwards

Runner Up

Mens Doubles; Winner
Runner Up:

Mixed Doubles; Winner:
Runner Up:

C Piper & E Piper

M Jones & W Jowett
R Hill & T Symons-Hicks

D Jewitt & C Piper
J Symons-Hicks & R
Saunders

H Falsini & S Snook
D Davies & S Lawson

M Shipman& S Stokes
A Nash & T Symons-Hicks

S Stokes & C Stokes
S Finch & S Snook
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[/ 11 Singles — winner: William Morgan, Runner Up: Finley Mudie
(114 Boys Singles — winner: Thomas Holroyd, Runner Up: Sam Gatward
[/ 14 Girls Singles- winner: Eliza Morgan, Runner Up: Lucy Gwyther

I'he 2 new courts have been well used. Unfortunately a problem with the
macadam used during their construction resulted in them needing to be resurfaced
i April. They were therefore out of action for the start of the summer season
and unable to be used when the temperatures were high. Despite this the teams
coped admirably.

I'he men’s first team made use of our excellent juniors and came top of their
lcague. The Men’s second team did well, coming third in their league. The Ladies
lirst team having been promoted last year managed to retain their place in their
lcague and the ladies second team came top of their league, again benefitting from
our juniors, and will be promoted.

I'he title of Player of the Year (having won the most matches during the summer
scason) was our ex chair; Leigh Caveney.

I'he Chair’s cup is awarded to a very valuable and long serving committee
member. The club started in 1984 and he was a founder member and on the first
committee. His commitment for decades has been outstanding. He has been
one of our representatives on the CAC committee and has worked with the LCC
for 10 years and for the Rotary, raising funds for local charities. He is sadly
standing down from our committee this year and we will all miss his experience
and pragmatic advice. It gives me great pleasure to award this cup to Steve Finch,
our current Treasurer.

We have had fun and successful fund raising events this year including family
tournaments in March and July (over Wimbledon finals weekend), as well as our
annual community BBQ and Fun Run.

\n application to the LTA for resurfacing of our 3 old courts was unfortunately
not approved but we are very grateful to CAC for approving funding to resurface
them with artificial clay (the LTA’s preferred surface). Work is due to start at
the end of October 2018 and will take a couple of weeks. This will enable us to
run successful winter league matches, a coaching programme and social tennis
over the winter months. It will set us up well for future years, encouraging active
participation even in frosty and damp weather, and promote membership.

Paula Jones
(hairperson 2017/2018
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CARDIFF RFC CLUB
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
END OF SEASON REPORT 2017 /18
Whilst writing the chairman’s report, it was announced by Cardiff Blues that Peter
Thomas was stepping down as chairman of the region in forthcoming year. He
willhandover the reins to a new chairman in readiness for season 2019/20. Peter will
remain as a major shareholder of the board and also take his position of Life President.
Peter’s contribution to Cardiff Rugby has been colossal, without his financial backing
there would be a strong possibility that professional rugby in Cardiff would not exist.
We owe him a great debt of gratitude for his services to Cardiff and wish him well in
the future.

With a clear involvement from WRU, they have recognised the need to support the
Region not only with extra finance but clear guidelines on the governance of the board.
There will be an appointment of three non executive directors and continued dialogue
on how the Blues can expand on its position of being based in the capital city.

Cardiff Blues season ended successfully, reaching the position of fourth in Conference
A, which gains them a Champions Cup entry next season.

Obviously the winning of the European Challenge Cup against Gloucester in Bilbao
was a tremendous victory, coming back from a half time deficit of 20-6. The sheer
determination of the players in the second half was legendary, with Ellis Jenkins and
Gareth Anscombe inspirational.

The sad loss of coaches Danny Wilson & Matt Sherratt to Scotland & Ospreys
respectively, we certainly wish them well in their new positions.

Congratulations and welcome to new head coach John Mulvihill on signing a three
year deal, building on Danny Wilson’s legacy.

Also good luck to new staff members Jason Strange and Tom Smith, together with
Duane Goodfield and Richard Hodges on the completion of 1st team coaching group.
Cardiff RFC season ended disappointedly, with a final position of 8th in the 16 team
premiership league. However there were strong periods where the team were in the top
three but the injury count was surreal, with many first team players unavailable in the
last three months of the competition, notably the loss of our captain Joe Tomlinson, so
early in the season. However the 5 game winning run was the highlight especially the
victory at Carmarthen Quins 34-10

With the advent of A team/under 23 rugby next year, we have the benefit of head coach
Steve Law having more players at his disposal. It has been recognised that there will
only be ten fixtures or so, leaving many players without rugby during the season.

Not withstanding that, Steve has secured a Cardiff squad independently from the Blues,
which he believes can seriously challenge any team next year. [t must be recognised
how important next season is, as the league is being whittled down to 12 teams the
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year after. The idea of Cardiff RFC not being in the top flight is unthinkable.
Steve has met the Blues regularly when securing next years squad and the
quality available is very encouraging, namely Martin Roberts, Morgan Allen,
Steff Jones, Zac O’ Driscoll, Kieron Martin. Joe Gatt, Mathew Powell & Morgan
Giriffiths have all signed recently.

I'he premiership in season 2018/19 will remain ( at present), East/West
divisions of 8 teams, will secure 29 games including a host of local derby’s,
with the added excitement of the importance of every game, as 4 teams will be
relegated and the bottom fifth team will have a play off with the winners of the
(hampionship.

(‘ongratulations on the following players receiving their caps, namely

I lywarchApMyrddin, Ian Jenkins, Will Rees Hole, Ben White, Frazer Young,
Pcter Lloyd & Rhodri Cole.

Gareth Thompson was top point’s scorer with 242 points a gain of forty from his
last years total. Will Rees Hole was top try scorer with 15 tries.
I'he player with most appearances was Luke Crocker (Flanker), who played in

' games, who also gained the player of the year Award. The most promising
player of the year was awarded to Peter Lloyd (Prop), whilst playing under
permit from Glamorgan Wanderers; he played like a seasoned pro in this year’s
premiership.

Many thanks to our head coach, Steve Law and his coaching team, Llyr Lane,

Neil Edwards, James Dixon and Our Team manager, lestyn Williams, for their
cfforts in what has been a promising year.

Dyfri Owen and his team of physiotherapists make a continued contribution to

(the well being of the players on & off the pitch. Our thanks also to our dedicated
tcam of doctors.

Many thanks to Abbie Gibbins for her ability to assist CRFC in all matters
cspecially the 141st club dinner.

\lso to Jamie Muir, Ian Richards and Rhiannon Loxton for their contribution on
pre-planning & match days when the new security measures have proved to be
challenging.

Our Licensee Karl Kruger Williams & his bar staff have always shown support,
whether training nights or match days, or even nights where Karl energises the
members bar with a song or two.

May I also thank Mike Salt and Spiro and his team for their attention to the
nceds of the players and the post match snacks for the Trophy Room.

Ilcad grounds man Matt Jones continues to maintain our well utilised artificial
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playing surface to a high standard, but also his unwavering support during our games
either home or away. If anyone can help Matt, he’s looking for new washing machines
to launder the kit.

May [ thank committee members for their contributions this past season.Chris Collins
for attending every Blues South 16’s & 18s fixtures ensuring that Cardiff RFC was
represented.

Brian Bennett ,Mark Wakeham for attending East District meetings and John Huw
Williams for attending Cardiff & District Meetings.

Clive Davies for his work on the 141st Dinner and premiership meetings. Jill Parker a
passionate secretary who works tirelessly for the RFC.

lan Tabor & daughter Ellie for match day PA, our website and production of our match
day programme.David Morgan for his organisation of our ball boys & girls at each home
game Dave Perkins, Hugh Campbell & Christine Buss selling our programmes on match
day.

Gareth Nicholas. who has worked tremendously with Blues South 18’s, supplying a
watch list of 14 players for the future but also working with the Elite 16 year olds with
high quality conditioning at Cardiff Met and skills sessions. This will hopefully stem

the flow of players to English Colleges. He also met regularly with WRU & referees
ensuring Wednesday Night Lights - Cardiff Blues South now play all games in a central
venue which will hopefully develop loyalty to Cardiff RFC. Gareth has recruited a group
of “Cardiff” people, who are motivated to see CRFC gain long term success. They will/
have attended schools that do not have a rugby program and look for raw talent.

Simon Down our vice chairman & Blues Director has been a much needed colleague
when we have had challenging times.

Congratulations to Mervyn John who had stepped down from committee but received an
award to be a member of the Cardiff RFC ‘Hall of Fame’. He remains a trustee of CAC

Our ever present Photographer, Viv Jones has also joined our heritage group who were
responsible for the creation of the CRFC museum. Also big thanks to members of the
CF10 group whose work on this project was much needed.

A special mention to Billy Woods & Brian Bennett on their resignation from the CRFC
committee, two people who’s support has been greatly appreciated. Billy will now enjoy
his time with us as Vice President and Brian who remains a CAC Trustee.

Peter Thomas, Martyn Ryan, Richard Holland, Paul Bailey together with the remaining
directors of the limited company continue to support the RFC.
Hope you all enjoy next season and Cardiff Rugby continues to flourish.

Thank You

Chris Norman
CHAIRMAN, Cardiff RFC
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CARDIFF RFC APPEARANCE 2017 - 2018

‘ TOTAL START | REP TOTAL START | REP
29 CROCKER LUKE 27 2 5 BENNETT SION 4 1
28 THOMPSON GARETH 24 4 5 JIWA-WAJIAMIR 2 3
27 AP MYRDDIN LLY WARCIH 25 2 5 DIXON JAMES | 4
26 REES-HOLE WILL 26 5 DOWDING KEN | 4
26 JENKINS IAN 20 6 5 HALE MIKE 5
26 WHITE BEN 18 8 4 DOWN JAMES 4
24 YOUNG FRASER 13 1 4 LEWIS ETHAN 3 |
23 MURPHY JAMES 21 2 4 HUISH NATHAN 2 2
23 LLOYD PETER 20 3 4 LEWIS ROB 1 3
23 COLE RHODRI 15 8 3 LEWIS DILLON 3
19 DALEY TOM 14 5 3 SHEEKEY JAMES 3
18 WATKIN GERAINT 7 11 3 LLOYD OWEN 2 1
17 BEAL JAMES 17 3 WILLIAMS CHRIS 2 1
16 MILES JOE10 6 2 ASSIRATTI KIERON 2
16 BROWN KEIRON 6 10 2 CRIMMINS DAN 2
15 BRADBURY CALLUM 14 | 2 ROBERTS JACK 2
15 JONES ADAM 12 3 2 BOWDEN LEWIS 1 |
15 WILSON TOM 5 10 2 DAVIES BLEDDYN | 1
14 FISIHT DAN 13 I 2 FORD LUKIE 1 1
14 LEWIS PAT 12 2 2 LITTLE JAMES 1 1
14 TARRANT CORRIE 1 13 2 OLIVER TYLER 1 1
13 COURT ADAM 13 2 REECE LEWIS 2
12 PHILLIPS JACK 11 | ! FISH LUKE 1
12 THOMAS BEN 5 7| 1 JONES BEN |

L CARRE RIIYS 11 i JONES GWION 1
1] SMITH DAFYDD 8 3 1 LEWIS CAMERON 1
10 HHOWELLS COREY 8 2 1 LEWIS JAMES !

10 JONES LEWIS 8 2 1 MALONE SCOTT 1

10 TUCKER COREY 6 4 1 MARTIN JOSII 1

9 TUCKER REUBEN 7 2! I MYHILL KIRBY 1

9 GREENFIELD JAMES I 8 | PEIKRISHVILI ANTON 1

9 SMITH KRIS 1 8 | THYER BRADLEY | B
8 SMYTH OLLIE 5 3 1 LEVANS DAVID |

8 YOUNG CERI 5 3 1 EVANS JACK |

8 SPRIGGS RYAN 8 1 GIBBON CAMERON I

7 TOMLINSON JOE 7 1 GRIFFITHS LLOYD 1

7 PITMAN RORY 5 2 ! HAVEN JAKE 1

| 7 GRIFFITHS HARRI 2 5 1 JENKINS LIAM 1
7 MABLY TOM 2 5 1 LOXTON JAMES 1
6 LANE OWEN 6 ! MORRIS CALLUM 1
6 NORMANDALE MILES 6 i O’DONNELL DANIEL 1

|6 GRIFFITHS NICKY 2 4 1 REES CODY 1
5 BOTHAM JAMES 5 1 SMITH PAUL 1

711 EBBW VALE 480 231
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CARDIFF RFC PLAYING RECORD 2017 - 2018

DATE OPPONENTS H/A RESULT GL | TR | PG DG | PTS | GL | TR | PG | DG | PTS
19/08/2017 CARMARTHEN QUINS (F) i WON 1 1 12 I 5
271082017 NEWPORT A WON 4 1 31 2 1 19
02/092017 MERTHYR H WON 1 1 4 24 3 17
09/09/2017 BARGOED A WON 2 1 21 2 1 17
16/09/2017 CROSS KEYS §1 WON 5 1 2 46 2 1 19
23/09/2017 EBBW VALE H LOST 2 I 2 25 3 3 30
30/092017 BEDWAS A LOST 1 I 8 2 2 18
07/102017 PONTYPRIDD 1 LOST 2 1 3 28 5 1 2 46
271012017 NEWPORT H WON 4 3 37 2 1 1 22
04/11/2017 MERTHYR A LOST 2 3 23 3 2 27
10/112017 BARGOED H WON 1 1 2 8 | 1 10
17/11/2017 CROSS KEYS A LOST 3 2 27 5 35
25/1172017 EBBW VALE A WON 2 3 23 1 1 3 21
01/122017 BEDWAS H LOST 1 I 10 2 1 1 22
23/12/2017 PONTYPRIDD A LOST 1 1 2 18 1 5 20
30/12/2017 NEWPORT A LOST 2 I 17 3 1 1 29
06/01/2018 NEATH (CUP) A WON 2 1 15 | 2 13
27/0172018 MERTHYR (CUP) 1) LOST I 1 12 4 3 37
02/02/2018 BRIDGEND A WON 2 3 23 2 1 13
090222018 MERTHYR 1 LOST 2 2 20 2 1 2 25
17/02/2018 LLANDOVERY A LOST 2 2 24 2 4| 26
24/02/2018 NEATH H WON 4 ! 31 2 I 19
10/03/2018 SWANSEA i WON 6 1 2 53 I 2 25
17/03/2018 CARMARTHEN QUINS A WON 4 2 34 1 | 10
23/03/2018 ABERAVON H WON 2 I 2 25 I 3
30/03/2018 BARGOED A WON B 1 2 39 1 7
02/04/2018 RGC 1404 H LOST 3 21 8 1 1 64
07/04/2018 BEDWAS A LOST 3 2 27 3 2 31
14/04/2018 CROSS KEYS A LOST 1 I 10 4 1 3 42
18/04/2018 LLANELLI H WON 5 2 45 1 2 1 20
05/05/2018 PONTYPRIDD A LOST I 1 8 1 1 2 18
12/05/2018 EBBW VALE H LOST 2 1 17 2 2 20
74 20 5010 772 65 | 26 471 0 730
(F) FRIENDLY PLAYED | WON | DREW 0 LOST 0 1 I 12 1 5]
(CUP) PLAYED 2 WON | DREW 0 LOST 1 I 3 1 27 5 5 50
LEAGUE PLAYED 29 WON 14 DREW 0 LOST 15 72| 16 49 733 60 | 25 | 42 675
TOTAL PLAYED 32 WON 16 DREW 0 LOST 16 74 20 50 172 65 20 | 47 730

I PENTRY 7 PTS
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CARDIFF RFC POINTS 2017 - 2018

(
' TR PG v DG PTS
} ITIOMPSON GARETH 6 34 55 242
RILES-HOLE WILL 15 75
‘ HHOMAS BEN 1 10 11 57
1IsH DAN 7 35
APMYRDDIN LLYWARCH 5 2 29
IENKINS IAN 5 25
IONES ADAM 5 25
| DALEY TOM 4 20
JONES LEWIS 4 20
LIWIS PAT 4 20
BEAL JAMES 3 15
(ROCKER LUKE 3 15
HOWELLS _COREY 3 15
I ANI OWEN 3 15
PPENALTY TRY 2 14
COLL RHODRI 2 I 12
IONEES BEN 2 3 12
| BROWN KEIRON 2 10
1 DIXON JAMES 2 2 10
[ Hoisa NATHAN 2 10
[ rmMaN RORY 2 10
[ W BEN 2
| BENNETT SION 1
| BOTHAM JAMES 1 5
| GREENFIELD JAMES 1 5
GRIFFITHS NICKY 1
IIWA-WAJL AMIR 1
MURPHY JAMES 1
{ORMANDALE MILES 1 5
| MHILLIPS JACK 1 5
ROBERTS JACK 1 5
HIEEKEY JAMES 1 5
MITH DAFYDD | s
MITH KRIS I 5
[ e KER COREY I
WATKIN GERAINT i 5
; FISH LUKE 1 3
MARTIN JOSH I 3
94 50 74 T2
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CARDIFF BLU

S APPEARANCES 2017 - 2018

TOTAL START REP
32 TURNBULL, JOSH » 10
30 WILLIAMS TOMOS 15 15
27 WILLIAMS LLOYD 16 I
LEE-LO REYNOLD 21 4
25 EVANS JARROD 20
24 WILLIAMS NICK 24
2 DAVIES SEBASTIAN 20 4
24 SMITH GARYN 19 5
24 COOK MACAULEY 17 7
24 MYHILL KIRBY 9 15
23 WELCH DAMIEN 17 6
3 MORGAN MATTHEW 16 7
23 ROBINSON OLLY 15 8
23 THYER BRADLEY 10 13
2 HALAHOLO WILLIS 21 |
2 SHINGLER I 9 13
21 LANE OWEN 19 2
20 NAVIDI J08H 19 |
19 REES MATTHEW 17 2
19 EARLE GEORGE 15 4
19 DOWN JAMES 10 9
17 GILL RHYS 12 5
16 ANSCOMBE GARETI is I
16 CUTHBERT ALEX 15 I
16 PEIKRISHIVILI _ ANTON 10 6
16 ASSIRATTI KIERON 4 12
16 DOMACHOWSKI €O 4 12
16 LEWIS DILLON 4 12
15 FILISE TAUFA'AO s
Is SCULLY BLAINE 13 2
15 WILLIAMS RHUN 12 3
15 JAMES ToM " 4
15 JENKINS ELLIS i 4
14 SUMMERHILL  ALED 13 1
13 DACEY KRISTIAN 8 5
13 LEWIS ETHAN 2 1
12 JENKINS GETHIN 10 2
9 ANDREWS SCOTT 3 6
7 JONES LEWIS 4 3
7 BENNETT SION 3 4
6 MILLARD HARRI 3 3
5 MURPHY BEN | 4
4 ROBERTS JACK 4
4 BLACKER DANE | 3
4 FISH DAN 1 3
4 JONES BEN | 3
Continued Overleaf
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CARDIFF BLUES APPEARANCES 2017 - 2018 (cont)

TOTAL START REP
4 RIYS 4

4 MAX 4

3 LEWIS-HUGHES ~ SHANE 2 |

2 BOTHAM JAMES 2

2 HOWELLS COREY 2

2 LAWRENCE ALUN 1

2 LLOYD OWEN 2

2 PHILLIPS KRISTIAN 2

2 THOMAS BEN 2

1 EDWARDS RYAN 1

1 WHITE BEN 1

1 BRADBURY CALLUM 1

1 CROCKER JKE 1

) CULLEN REISS 1

1 GIBSON SCOTT 1

| LEWIS CAMERON 1

1 MilL JOE 1
814 GLOUCESTER 540 274
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CARDIFF BLUES PLAYING RECORD 2017 - 2018

DATE OPPONENTS WA RESULT | GL | TR | PG |DG | PTS | GL [ TR | PG
19/08/2017 LONDON SCOTTISII (F) A WON 2 | 4 7 7 |2
25/08/2017 EXETER (F) H WON 1 1 3 21 2
017092017 EDINBURGH H LOST i ] 0| 2 2
08/092017 LEINSTER A LOST 3 9 | 4 3
161092017 GLASGOW i LOST 1 4 9| 2 2
23092017 CONNACHT A WON 2 ] IAEEERE
30/09/2017 MUNSTER A LOST 1 3 16 4 1 2
06/1072017 DRAGONS 1 WON ERE FEERERE
13/102017 LYON (12) i WON EEE 2 | 2 |1
20102017 TOULOUSE (E2) A WON 2 i EEERE
/102017 SCARLETS A LOST 2 ] 7| 2|2 |2
04/11/2017 ZEBREE H WON 3 2 2 37 | 1
2017 NEWCASTLE (AW) A LOST o |5 |4
1712017 OSPREYS (AW) 1 LOST 1 3 16 | 2 4
241172017 CONNACHT i WON 3 5 B |2 |2 |2
01/122017 GLASGOW A LosT | 1 3 HIERE
09/122017 SALE (12) A LOST ERERE
17122017 SALE (12) i WON E 14 2
20/122017 DRAGONS A WON 2 | [ AR ERE
311212017 SCARLETS 1 LOST N TR
06/012018 OSPREYS A LOST 2 1 3 28 3 1 1
1400172018 TOULOUSE (12) T WON | V2| s
20012018 LYON (12) A woN |2 |1 R ERE

| 27012018 LEICESTER (AW) A LOST | i 2|3 1
02022018 LONDON IRISI (AW) 1 LosT | 3 A | 6
10/02/2018 CHEETAHS H WON 2 1 2 25 2 2
17022018 MUNSTER H woN |2 |1 |2 S ERERE
25/022018 ZEBRE A WON ] | 0| 1
161032018 TREVISO i WON | 4 1 a2 |1 ]2
24/03/2018 ULSTER H woN |3 [ 1|3 35 1|4
31032018 EDINBURGH (E2) A WON 2 2 20 2
070472018 CHEETANS A Lost | 3 2 v | 2] 2
1410472018 SOUTHERN KINGS A woN |5 | 2 R
20/0412018 PAU (E2) H WON 3 o | 1 1
28/042018 OSPREYS 1 Lost | 2 3 5| 2 3
11052018 GLOUCESTER N WoN |2 |1 | 4 TRE 3

66 |22 | 600 [ 2] 2|27 ]ss

() FRIENDLY PLAYED 2 WON 2 DREW 0 LOST 0 I ERE ss [ 3] 2]a
(I2) EUROPE PLAYED 9 WON § DREW 0 LOST 1 3| s |6 66 | 10| 4 |15
(AW) ANGLO WELSH PLAYED4 WON 0 DREW 0 LOST 4 ERE w9 16| a]s
LEAGUE PLAYED 21 WON 11 DREW 0 LOST 10 a5 | 0w so2 | a2 | 17 |3
| TOTAL PLAYED 36 WON 21 DREW 0 LOST 15 o | 2|66 m | n|a]ss

PENALTY TRY = 7 POINTS
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CARDIFF BLUES POINTS RECORD 2017 - 2018

TR PG cv DG PTS
FVANS JARROD 2 33 42 193
ANSCOMBE GARETH 3 18 8 85
SHINGLER STEVE 15 16 77
SUMMERHILL ~ ALED 7 35
HALAHOLO WILLIS 6 30
LANI OWEN [ 30
COOK MACAULEY 5 25
MORGAN MATTHEW 5 25
IAMES TOM 4 20
JINKINS ELLIS 4 20
LEE-LO REYNOLD 4 20
SCULLY BLAINE 4 20
WILLIAMS LLOYD 4 20
WILLIAMS NICK 4 20
WILLIAMS TOMOS 4 20
MYHILL KIRBY 3 15
IMITH GARYN 3 15
CUTHBERT ALEX 2 10
DACEY KRISTIAN 2 10
DAVIES SEBASTIAN 2 10
MILLARD HARRI 2 10
ROBINSON OLLY 2 10
I1RNBULL JOSH 2 10
PENALTY TRY 1 7
DOMACHOWSKI  COREY 1 5
FARLI GEORGE 1 5
JONES LEWIS i 5
L1WIS DILLON 1 5
NAVIDI JOSH 1 5
REES MATTHEW 1 5
ROBERTS JACK i 5

88 66 66 7
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